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Thank you 2024, Presidential Award, ESMs
Philippines and Mongolia, ISPN, and NOF-TLHF
Jacksonville Traveling Fellowships

 

Thank You, 2024!

We entered 2024 confidently in our abilities to transform lives touched by
neurosurgical afflictions. Our source of confidence is you. Thank you! Your
belief motivates us to forge on even when things get complicated or
challenging. We reached out to some of you for feedback. Thank you for all the
comments and encouragement for wanting greater things for NOF. Thank you
for your support. We are still calculating our impact value. So far, having
conducted 2 Educational Surgical Missions in Asia, presented 4 Educational
Awards, and transformed over 25 patient lives, the initial report shows us close
to a $100,000 impact! In addition, NOF programs were presented at an
international meeting. Scroll down to read more about all our accomplishments
in the last half of the year. We ended the year with a golden recognition -- the
Philippines bestowed NOF with a Presidential Award, a huge thank you for the
enormous contribution we made to the development and advancement of
neurosurgery in the country. All this was made possible because of you. Thank
you for a great 2024, let us face 2025 with greater hope, determination, and
intent to transform more lives. 

Philippine Presidential Award 2024

The founders, Dr. Philipp and Mrs. Carmina Aldana, received the Presidential
Award on behalf of NOF last month in the Philippines. In the audience as NOF
guests were board member, Dr. Patricia Clerkin, NOF partners, Dr. Gap
Legaspi (UP-PGH) and Dr. Jaime Rama (VSMMC), NOF local supporters, Mr.
John Go and Mr. William Chiongbian, nominating party representative, Mrs.
Marla de Castro Rausch, and the parents of Mrs. Carmina Aldana. Both
founders described the experience as memorable, exciting, and humbling. To
have the country recognize NOF’s impact on delivering and advancing
neurosurgery is the ultimate form of appreciation. We are thankful for all of
you who are dedicated to supporting our cause, especially those who have
been with NOF since 2010. The steady, consistent work that we have done in
the Philippines has helped improve care, save lives, and facilitate the
educational training of young neurosurgeons. This is fueled by your trust in
us. This award is yours and is dedicated to the people we serve. With this win,
we have easier access to the Philippine government which can assist us in
our ESMs and other projects. We are very hopeful that our future objectives
for the communities in the Philippines will materialize successfully and
beyond. In addition, this award has reinforced our resolve, and will apply the
same dedication to Mongolia.  
 
Congratulations team NOF! Cheers to us all!
 
Founders’ Acceptance Speech Delivered at the Testimonial Dinner
 
“Secretary Ang, other dignitaries, fellow honorees, officers of NOF, families
and friends magandang gabi po sa inyong lahat (good evening, everyone). A
few years ago a 2-month old infant was given up by a family at a children's
shelter in Cebu because they could not take care of him. He was born with
malformations of his brain and skull. The orphanage took care of him and his
health issues. The neurosurgeons at Vicente Sotto Memorial Medical Center
performed surgeries to repair his skull but he later developed a disease called
hydrocephalus, where fluid builds up in the brain which can cause severe
disability or death.
 
Luckily, around this time his neurosurgeons were engaged with NOF
neurosurgeons in an Educational Surgical Mission.  We taught the surgeons a
new, minimally invasive technique to treat hydrocephalus and this little boy
received this surgery and was cured of his disease. There are millions of
patients around the world who are not as lucky. They cannot receive lifesaving
neurosurgical care because they don’t have access to it.  This need is
greatest in Southeast Asia where we, at NOF, focus our work - in the
Philippines and surrounding region.
 
In the last 15 years we have partnered and collaborated with amazing Filipino
neurosurgeons and hospital staff who work above and beyond what is
required of them and provide remarkable care despite limited resources. 
Often, we learn more from them than they do from us.  To our partners in
Manila, Cebu and Davao, we owe a debt of gratitude.  We will continue to
expand our outreach in the Philippines by establishing partnerships and
conducting sustainable educational surgical missions for years to come.
 
NOF has been helping enhance and advance neurosurgical care in the
Philippines using innovative approaches tailored to the community needs of
its partners.  We support the education of neurosurgeons and hospital staff,
provide complex surgery to patients for free and specialized equipment to
hospitals. All this work is done by volunteers who put in countless hours to
make our mission a reality.  The recognition of their work by the Philippine
government means so much to our volunteers, some of whom are in the
audience here tonight. 
 
(We) founded NOF 15 years ago - inspired by our parents and driven by the
indigent patients that we saw in Cebu and Manila - to help people in need, like
all of the awardees here tonight.  The Filipino spirit of bayanihan (spirit of
cooperation/unity/community) and alay kapwa (self in other) shapes the
foundation of NOF and the work that we do.  We have applied the same spirit
outside of the Philippines to countries in Asia and Africa to become a leading
USA-based non-profit  engaged in global neurosurgery, helping 17 countries
with an impact value of almost $1 million, always centered on improving care
for the patients. 
 
On behalf of our volunteers and board members, we are exhilarated and
humbled for our work to be recognized in the Lingkod sa Kapwang Pilipino 
Presidential Award. Thank you. The PAFIOO program showcases the
generous spirit of Filipinos for their kababayans (compatriots). Tonight we
celebrate the achievements of our fellow awardees to champion the rights of
the voiceless, to protect from infectious disease, to facilitate safe passage
during conflict, to create opportunities, to secure peace, and to promote
Filipino welfare and in doing so, lift up the Filipino image and culture. It always
delights me, personally, when I hear of these journeys. The Filipino profile is
rich and sometimes one has to be overseas to deeply appreciate our very
own identity. Makadiyos, makatao, at makabansa (for the love of God, People,
and Country).
 
Our work is dedicated to all the patients, their parents and families.  We are
honored to have their trust in us to provide their care. We are committed to
the cause of advancing neurosurgery care through service, education, and
support. Maraming salamat po (Thank you very much).“

 

"Gawad Ng Pangulo" (Presidential Award)

"Linkod Sa Kapwa" (Service To Others)

 

ESM Philippines: Davao, Cebu, and Manila

Dr. Patricia Quebada Clerkin (4th from left) examines a baby with spina bifida while Dr. Wayne Gluf (5th from
left) looks on..

ESM 2024 Philippines started at a remote community in the southern part
of the country then moved to the central region and ended at the capital,
Manila. Each community has its distinct needs and capability which NOF
strived to accommodate and address. In the three medical centers, each a
teaching charity hospital, local neurosurgery residents watched, learned,
and participated in surgeries. In each of these Operating Rooms (ORs),
the transfer of knowledge was active. To learn surgical techniques, one
must participate in executing them - there is no other way about it. To be
taught by passionate and skillful teachers was another level of satisfaction.
They not only learned surgical techniques but also engaged in a research
workshop, a path to fellowship, a case discussion, and witnessed how our
doctors relate with patients and their families. ESMs deliver dual gifts -- the
gift of education to the young neurosurgeons and the gift of treatment to
the patients. Thank you to our surgical team - Dr. Philipp Aldana, Dr.
Patricia Clerkin, Dr. Wayne Gluf, Dr. Ricardo Hanel, and JB Foundation
Global Neurosurgery Awardee Dr. Belinda Shao, a senior neurosurgery
resident at Brown University. A special thank you to our virtual guest
lecturers, Dr. C. Chen (Brown University) and Dr. R. Nogueira (University
of Pittsburg) for sharing their expertise. NOF, also, sends its thanks to
junior members Grace Clerkin, Andre Hanel, and Eric Hanel for
documenting and cheerfully helping where needed! (Photos by PJ Tavera

Photography).
 

Dr. Belinda Shao (2nd from left) working alongside fellow neurosurgical residents. 

ESM Mongolia: Ulaanbaatar

"Sain bain uu!" from Ulaanbaatar. Lead neurosurgeon, Dr. Eylem Ocal,
with Dr. Philipp Aldana and Mrs. Carmina Aldana disembarked in Mongolia
in mid-September along with "Mongolia Bound" - their colleagues of
different specialties from Wolfson Children's Hospital and Nemours Clinic,
Jacksonville. Mongolia is a country of 3.5 million people, 32% of which are
children. NOF's Educational Surgical Mission (ESM) was held at the
National Center for Maternal and Child Health (NCMCH) in Ulaanbaatar.
This had a slightly different framework than our usual ESM to
accommodate its current needs. During the visit, NOF doctors saw
patients at the clinic, participated in the hospital-sponsored national
conference, assisted and mentored a young pediatric neurosurgeon in his
first complete surgery (see picture), toured the Third Hospital (adult
neurosurgery), and made a courtesy call visit to the UNICEF
Representative to Mongolia, Mr. Evariste Kouassi-Komlan. In addition,
NOF donated a complete neurosurgical instrument tray from Baptist
Medical Center and a Stryker high-speed drill console from Project
C.U.R.E's Stryker Power equipment program. The NCMCH operating
room did not have these vital neurosurgical tools before our visit. By the
end of the week, the leadership team expressed that NOF should conduct
ESM more frequently to align with their strategic goal. Their institution was
ready and committed to building its pediatric neurosurgery program, and
so are we! Stay tuned as we report NOF's plans for Mongolia and how you
are helping in shaping this country's systems in delivering adequate
pediatric neurosurgery.
 

In Mongolia, Dr. Eylem Ocal (3rd from left)  teaching Dr. Ardka (4th from left), a neurosurgery
resident, his first complete ventriculoperitoneal shunt insertion. 

 

NOF-TLFH Jacksonville Traveling Fellowship 

Dr. Henok with Dr. Ricardo Hanel and Dr. Eric Sauvageau at Baptist Health. 

 
Dr. Henok Teshome Molla Concludes Observership in Jacksonville,
Florida
 
Dr. Henok Teshome Molla, NOF Trinity Love Hoblit Foundation Jacksonville
Traveling Fellowship Awardee for 2023, just recently concluded his
observership in Jacksonville, Florida. A native of Ethiopia, Dr. Molla is a senior
neurosurgery resident at Addis Ababa University, College of Health. “The
procedures I attended and the skills I acquired from these leading experts in
neurosurgery are transformative, especially given that many are not currently
performed in the Horn of Africa. The invaluable lessons and advanced
techniques will enable me to bridge significant gaps in neurosurgery services
in Africa," says Dr. Molla.
He adds, “I am profoundly grateful to the Neurosurgery Outreach Foundation
and Trinity Love Hoblit Foundation for this life-changing opportunity, which has
thoroughly equipped me to advance in the field of complex pediatric
neurosurgery and beyond. A heartfelt thank you to everyone at Wolfson
Children's Hospital, Baptist Health, and the Mayo Clinic for making my stay
both educational and enjoyable. Special thanks to all my attending physicians
for generously sharing their knowledge and skills. Above all, my deepest
gratitude goes to my mentor and advisor, Dr. Aldana, for his unwavering
support, unparalleled opportunities, and invaluable guidance."
Of his visit to Florida, Dr. Molla has this to say: "Jacksonville for me was very
beautiful. I liked the weather, the beach, the food, everything! But most
importantly, I appreciate how kind, understanding and energetic the people
were!”
 
The NOF-TLHF Jacksonville Traveling Fellowship was established to defray
the cost for young neurosurgeons to engage in an observership. NOF thanks
the Trinity Love Hoblit Foundation for their support and salutes their
dedication towards education.

 

NOF and the International Society for Pediatric Neurosurgery

It was already bitingly cold in
Toronto in October where the
International Society for Pediatric
Neurosurgery (ISPN) was held this
year. This was a special year for
ISPN which is celebrating its 50th
year. It was a special year for NOF
too.
 

NOF presence was strong. It was a
thrill to discover several NOF
affiliates at the meeting. In addition,
it was exciting to see Board
Member Dr. Patricia Clerkin and
other past NOF scholars; Dr. Hong
(Philippines), Dr. Lazuardy
(Indonesia), and Dr. Natalie
(Indonesia) at the meeting. Dr.
Esguerra from NOF ESM site
Vicente Sotto Memorial Medical
Center Cebu was also sighted. 
 

ISPN is where international
pediatric neurosurgeons and
affiliates gather to learn from one
another. NOF was at:
 

1. Session on Hydrocephalus
moderated by Dr. Ronnie Baticulon
(NOF and AAACPN Education
Awardee, 2012, 2014, Philippines)
 

2. Dr. Stephen Dann Del Rosario
(pictured).
 

3. Dr. Aldana was a moderator for
the ePoster session.
 

4. From NOF ESM site, Philippine
General Hospital, neurosurgical
resident Dr. Sean Cua, delivered a
poster presentation.

Dr. Stephen Dann Del Rosario delivered a podium

presentation on " Virtual Telementorship to Instruct

Selective Dorsal Rhizotomy Technique in a Resident

Cadaver Lab in the Philippines" during the Global

Neurosurgery Session.

 
 
5. Poster presentation "Application of
the 6 Pillars of Sustainable Global
Surgical Partnerships by The
Neurosurgery Outreach Foundation
(NOF) with LMIC in Asia", delivered
by first author, Dr. Philipp Aldana
 
6. "Hosting an HIC Trainee for an
LMIC Neurosurgery Observership:
Cookbook and Checklist from One
Case Experience" by Dr. Belinda
Shao (JB Resident Award for Global
Neurosurgery 2023, USA).
 
7. "Management of Ruptured
Myelomeningocele in Newborn:
Lesson Learned in the First
Experience" by Dr. Astri Avianti
(AAAACPN Education Award 2014,
Indonesia).
 
8. Dr. Eylem Ocal (ESM Mongolia
Lead) as Poster Moderator. 

 

Welcome Judith Garcia Meese!

With NOF's continued growth comes
increased work needing key talents to
ensure objectives are met. It is with
gratitude and excitement that we
announce NOF's newest member in
our talented circle, Mrs. Judith Garcia
Meese. She has joined us as our
business support analyst. 
Mrs. Meese is a Communications
Professional and Multimedia
Specialist, with combined experience
in corporate and marketing
communications, open learning,
writing, and events planning. She
produces and edits videos,
newsletters, articles, and websites.
Creating, communicating, and
networking are what drives Judith.
Outside work, she always finds time
to volunteer and do outreach in
various roles. Mrs. Meese has been
involved with non-profit organizations
in the Philippines, Singapore,
Indonesia, and now, the US.
Since joining, NOF's social media
accounts have seen increased traffic
and engagement.  We do not doubt
that Mrs. Meese will profoundly
contribute to NOF's future success.  

 

Service, Education, & Support

Spina bifida is the most common congenital defect of the nervous system
worldwide. We can reduce the incidence by simply fortifying foods. When
certain foods are fortified with folic acid and are consumed by women of child-
rearing age, the chances of them delivering a healthy baby increase
dramatically. The estimated prevalence in the world is 214,000 - 322,000 per
year. This is preventable by food fortification with folic acid which can cost as
little as $0.03 per person to implement. NOF and some of its volunteer pediatric
neurosurgeons are active in raising awareness about the prevention of neural
birth defects. NOF's advocacy efforts are mostly focused on this cause. (Source:
GAPSBiF)
 

 

NOF Mentions +

+ Congratulations to Gemstone Media, Inc. for their recent win, the "Award of
Excellence" under Documentary category at The Communicator Awards for
"Healing Minds" documentary. 
 
+ NOF is participating in THE PLAYERS Championship 2025 Chip-in for
Charity Fundraising Program! NOF gets $40 from every ticket purchased with
unique promo code: 754ZAF between now and February 28, 2025. Get your
tickets through Ticketmaster. For more info on Chip-In for Charity, go to
theplayers.com/chip-in. Thank you!
 
+ SAVE THE DATE: November 1, 2025! NOF turns 15 and we are thrilled to
celebrate YOU and our accomplishments together! 
 
+ You can now find NOF listed as a charity of choice in Benevity. Help your
organization fulfill its social impact promise by making employee giving and
matching easy!
 

 

Messages from The Journey of Giving 

Happy toddler at
National Center for
Children and
Maternal Health.
(Ulaanbaatar,
Mongolia)
 
 

Exuberant
neurosurgical
residents
upon receiving
instrumentations.
(Cebu, Philippines)

A boy generously
sharing his love.
(Ulaanbaatar,
Mongolia)

 STAY ON THE JOURNEY!  Click to donate >>>> DONATE

 

"Progress without purpose is empty. Achievement without impact
is fleeting. Success is most rewarding when it serves the people and

principles that matter to you." ~ Adam Grant

2024 CONTRIBUTORS

 
THANK YOU 

 
Anonymous

Ronald and Jacqueline Dorrance-Tomlinson
Project C.U.R.E's Stryker Power Equipment Program

Samantha and Paul Burns and Friends
KSL Martin
Medtronic

Trinity Love Hoblit Foundation
Integra Foundation

Dr. Laura Grand
Dr. Philipp and Carmina Aldana
In Memory of Roseann Duran
In  Memory of Andrew Gilligan

Dr. Eylem Ocal
Mrs. Julia B. Handley

Mr. Richard Postlethwait
 

Brainy Fact
Brain information can travel up to 350 miles / hour! When a neuron is stimulated, it generates

an electrical impulse that travels from cell to cell. - Northwestern Medicine
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